DOCUMENT RESUME

ED 243 118 CS 208 239

AUTHOR Staples, Katherine

TITLE Money, Status and Composition: Assumptions Underlying

the Crisis of Part-Time Instruction.

PUB DATE Mar 84

NOTE llp.; Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the

Conference on College Composition and Communication

(35th, New York City, NY, March 29-31, 1984).

PUB TYPE Viewpoints (120) -- Speeches/Conference Papers (150)

EDRS PRICE MF01/PC01 Plus Postage.

DESCRIPTORS College Faculty; Educational Trends; Higher

Education; Nontenured Faculty; *Part Time Faculty;

Professional Recognition; Standards; *Teaching

Conditions; *Two Year Colleges; *Writing

Instruction

ABSTRACT

Part-time instructors make up an increasingly large percentage of college faculty. In I glish departments, part-time instructors take on the least presticious and most demanding work--the teaching of writing--for low wages and without job security or professional recognition. This unfair treatment stems from the ... belief that the study and teaching of literature rather than writing and rhetoric are the business of English departments. The study and teaching of writing are considered too functional and unscholarly to deserve departmental recognition. As a result, part-time writing teachers are punished because they teach composition and because, given the time-consuming nature of writing instruction, they find it difficult to publish. This self-perpetuating segregation makes the academic tenure system appear more exploitative of labor and indifferent to talent than are businesses. Although two-year colleges employ the largest number of part-time teachers, these institutions may eventually give quality part-time writing instruction the recognition it deserves, since two-year colleges offer more courses in writing than in literature, reward excellence in teaching rather than in scholarship, and are most responsive to changing educational demands. (Author/HTH)



Money, Status and Composition:

Assumptions Underlying the Crisis of Part-Time Instruction

Katherine Staples Austin Community College

Presented at the Council of College Composition and Communication New York, New York March, 1984

ABSTRACT

Part-time instructors make up an increasingly percentage of college faculty. In English departments, the parttime instructor takes on the least prestigious and most demanding work --the teaching of writing-- for low wages and without security or professional recognition. This unfair treatment stems from the belief that the study and teaching of literature, not of writing and rhetoric, are the business of English departments. The study and teaching of writing are considered too functional and unscholarly to deserve departmental recognition. As a result, part-time writing teachers are punished because they work composition and because, given the time-consuming nature writing instruction, they find it difficult to publish. self-perpetuating segregation makes the academic tenure system more exploitive of labor and indifferent to talent are. Although two-year colleges employ the businesses numbers of part-time teachers, these institutions may eventually give quality part-time writing instruction the recognition it deserves, since two-year colleges offer more courses in writing than in literature, reward excellence in teaching rather than scholarship, and since community colleges are most responsive to changing educational demands.

> U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF EDUCATION EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)

This document has been reproduced as received from the person or organization

Minor changes have been made to improve

Points of view or opinions stated in this document do not necessarily represent official NIE "PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE THIS MATERIAL HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

Katherine Staples



As a full-time instructor at a community college, I am now primarily a teacher of writing. I entered graduate school expecting to spend my career working with literature. I wanted a career teaching English because I loved literature and because I believed that the academic world was a better, fairer place, and could offer me a more personally rewarding career than one in business. I was also convinced that businessmen were venial and exploitive money-grubbers, snobbish and inhumane.

I had chosen (in the terms of a dream vision I had read in one of my medieval literature seminars) the contemplative, not the active life. The medieval poet-scholar of the dream vision had made a similar choice between academia and business. At the crossroads, the active life led to fame, power, and wealth. However, it also led to temptation: money itself, root of all evil, was addictive. The contemplative life was clearly the road to virtue. (The poet thoughtfully included an angel at the crossroads to point the way, in case his reader missed the hint) Scholarship meant seclusion, but a higher calling, free from worldly temptations, unexploitive, a life in a community of colleagues.

I went to graduate school in pursuit of the contemplative life. I found it in graduate courses, in textual study, in literary translation. I also found it in teaching the composition and technical writing courses which paid my way. I knew that writing

and rhetoric had an ancient and honorable place in the tradition, and I enjoyed the opportunity to study rhet as well as to teach it. Besides, the teaching of writing temper my own prose, taught me to teach, and helped me apply rhetorical insights to my critical work.

I was much less happy when, Ph.D. in hand, I found that I was qualified to fill a role as a writing instructor that shattered my illusions about academic life. Most of the jobs found were for part-time employment, that is, less salary for a heavy teaching load, few or no benefits, and no departmental voice in policy or decision-making, no job security, and few (if any) benefits. As a part-time and non-tenure track teacher, I was shocked to find how little the departments in which I taught cared about the quality of my work and how little supervision or administrative support I received, and how reluctant department members were to have anything to do with me. I was, after all, not a colleague. While working at the publications which I hoped would win me a real job, I found that with each passing year as a teacher of writing, my chances of obtaining a full-time position an English department decreased. Part-time teaching was not the contemplative life I had wanted.

Such openings in English departments are not a new phenomenon. Fart-time (and more recently, non tenure-track) teaching roles have made writing instruction a special kind of serfdom, supporting research positions in specialized areas of literature. The jobs advertised for non-tenure track and part-time openings in today's <u>Chronicle</u> and <u>Job Information List</u> differ little from similar openings of fifty years ago. The important difference,



however, lies in the growing demand for courses in writing and the sheer numbers of part-time instructors who teach them.

According to AAUP, the numbers of part-time college instructors in all academic disciplines have been rising at a dramatic rate since the early 1970s. The major employers of this market of disposable writing teachers have been two-year institutions, whose use of part-time faculty rose by a 51% between 2 1972 and 1977. Jack Friedlander, of the Centre for the Study of Community Colleges, estimates that between 1971 and 1977 this increase in the use of part-time faculty in two-year colleges between 1971 and 1977 was closer to 140%. Full-time faculty growth for both two-year and four year institutions was 9% between 1972 and 1977; numbers of part-time faculty grew by 50%. The rate of increase of part-time faculty members is expected to grow, particularly in high-enrollment disciplines such as English.

In English departments, the part-time faculty consistently teaches writing: the growing numbers of developmental courses, composition, the increasingly popular technical writing. Why not? Writing courses are hard work, requiring careful preparation, student conferences, and most time consuming, most frustrating, long hours of tedious grading. A heavy schedule of this kind of teaching virtually eliminates time for serious research and writing. Research and publication outside the field of literature seem to receive less departmental recognition, despite existing areas of composition and rhetorical research, the growing interest in professional organizations in these areas, and the increasing number of granting sources for study. Without

rewards and with no chance of promotion, the part-time teaching of writing becomes a self-perpetuating trap.

Exploitive? Like More's Utopia, English departments offer those lucky few tenured and tenure-track members full citizenship in an ideal community. Here equal citizens share the work and the the rewards. Like Utopia, however, the ideal contemplative realm of the English department is supported by a group of non-citizens who perform the work too demeaning and dirty for the citizens to consider. Part-time and non-tenure-track instructors are not franchised in decision making. They generally have no voice in departmental policy and are employed in ways that prevent them from moving into citizenship in the departments in which they serve. Part-time instructors receive salaries which average 20% less than the salaries of full-time instructors, and few or no benefits.

As full-time positions in literature grow fewer in number, 6 the numbers of part-time and non-tenure positions grow. An alarming new development suggests that the gap between untenured generalists and tenured specialists will grow as retiring professors are replaced by short-term or part-time instructors. It would seem that the contemplative life is available to fewer and fewer, and at greater personal and professional cost to the people who support it. As the part-time faculty demands—rights—and—benefits, opposition grows from full-time—and—tenured faculty, who feel their own positions threatened.

I do not wish to attack the academic tradition of the liberal arts, the study of literature, or the contemplative life. However, I believe that the career devoted to research,



publication and teaching in specialised literary areas is available to too few among us and at too great an ethical cost. The contemplative life fails to recognise a charge in the nature of college education and the economy: as more students enter colleges and demand college degrees, educators encounter a more diverse profile of student preparation for entry level courses. As educators, we are increasingly asked to meet immediate student needs, to compensate for deficiencies in skills, and to provide skills appropriate to the iob market.

For all these reasons, I wish to propose the juncture of the active and contemplative lives in English departments. If we are to compete for our share of educational demand, we must design curriculum in writing and literature in ways that meet student needs. In our departments we must give sanction and status to the study of rhetoric and composition, and we must accept teachers of writing, including part-time instructors, as colleagues.

Whether we like it or not, colleges and universities have become more and more like businesses, and the increase in skills courses and practical courses like technical and business writing reflect the needs of the student-consumer. The part-time and non-tenure-track instructor provides the means to meeting those ends. If Naisbitt's Megatrends prediction is correct, the university of the future will meet budgetary needs by research associations with business and industry. Colleges will need to adapt to meet the needs of a more diverse enrollment, especially of returning students and career changers. If curriculum must expand to meet the needs of this new audience, and if numbers of sections must



fluctuate to meet changing enrollments, part-time instruction will remain an institution. Part-time teachers provide the only affordable way for colleges to meet the demand for sections of writing instruction. The real issue is an ethical one: how can colleges acknowledge part-time instructors and the important service they perform, integrate writing and writing teachers, full-time and part-time, into English departments?

community college seems to provide both the ability to a apt to educational needs and the possibility of recognising the services of its part-time faculty. Full-time faculty at two-year colleges spent 70% of their workload teaching writing courses, double the number of writing courses taught by writing teachers at other institutions. The non-elitist, vocational nature of the community college dictates its heavily service-oriented English and the community college's need to meet community curriculum; educational needs requires that it offer sections to meet rising or falling enrollments. For all of these reasons, community colleges as I indicated earlier, the largest employers of part-time faculty. Since full-time and part-time faculty share in the teaching writing, and since the community college stresses teaching excellence rather than research, part-time and full-time faculty have more in common as colleagues. The part-time instructor who also works full-time at a nonacademic job serves as a link between college and community, and the part-time instructor in general has special insights into the needs and problems of the part-time student.

Community coileges have begun to acknowledge part-time faculty in a number of ways. In a widespread trend, two-year college administrators have begun to integrate part-time faculty into



college life through handbooks, orientations, mentoring systems, and faculty development programs. Although part-time salaries remain low, some colleges use longevity pay as an incentive for part-time instructors to remain with the college for longer periods. Rewards for teaching excellence, better pay, widespread benefits, contractual bargaining power, and the opportunity to participate in departmental decision-making must follow. After all, the numbers of part-time faculty and the importance of their economic and educational role in the two-year institution give them influence. Like any other large and influential labor force, part-time faculty can use organization and negotiation to win the benefits it deserves.

wish that the full-time contemplative life of literary teaching and study could still be a possibility for more of and that English departments could better acknowledge validity of the study of rhetoric and writing. I am convinced that specialised literary study has come to exist only at the expense of the providers of writing instruction and to the detriment of the large numbers of students who require our services. As teachers of writing, full-time and part-time, we must work to develop professional ties our with organizations, with businesses, and with legislators. We must promote research and improve our effectiveness and to expand our understanding of our work. We must urge our institutions support professional development for all of our staff members, full-time and part-time, to allow us to continue to learn. Writing instruction is demanding but valuable work;



provide a way for the active and the contemplative lives to meet --ethically -- to learn and to serve together as colleagues.

ENDNOTES

- 1. Szilak, p. 26.
- 2. AAUP, "Status of Part-Time Faculty", p. 30.
- 3. Grant, p. 19.
- 4. AAUP, "Status of Part-Time Faculty", p. 30.
- 5. Cohen and Brawer, p. 56.
- 6. Eliason, p. 7.
- 7. McLeod, p. 34.
- 8. AAUP, "On Full-Time, Non Tenure-Track Appointments", p. 269.
- 9. Naisbitt, p. 93.
- 10. Naisbitt, p. 37.
- 11. Witte, p. 11.



BIBLIOGRAPHY

AAUP Committee on Academic Freedom and Tenure. "On Full-Time Non-Tenure Track Appointments". <u>AAUP Bulletin</u>, September, 1978, pp. 267-273.

AAUP Subcommittee on Part-Time Faculty. "The Status of Part-Time Faculty". Academe, february-March, 1981, pp. 29-35.

Brown, Grace Carolyn, "Part-Time Faculty; Fulfilling the Need." National Policy Conference: the Urban Community College in Transition. March, 1982.

Cohen, Arthur M. and Florence B. Brawer, The Two-Year College Instructor Today. New York: Praeger Publishers, 1927.

Eliason, N. Carol. "Part-Time Faculty: A National Perspective". "Using Part-Time Faculty Effectively". New Directions for Community Colleges, No. 30, 1980, pp. 1-12.

Grant, Lyman. "Lesson III: (Part-Time) For You and (Part-Time) For Me.... " Texas Observer June 4, 1982, pp. 10-12.

McLeod, Dan. "Watching Our Profession Die". ADE Bulletin, No. 66 (1980), pp. 34-6.

Naisbitt, John. Megatrends: Ten New Directions Transforming Our Lives. New York: Warner Books, 1982.

Parsons, Michael H. "Future Directions: Eight Steps to Parity for Part-Time Faculty". "Using Part-Time Faculty Effectively". New Directions for the Community College, No. 30, 1980, pp. 85-88.

Szilak, Dennis, "Teachers of Composition: A Re-Niggering". College English, Vol. 39, No. 1 (September, 1977), pp. 25-32.

Tuckman, Howard P. and Barbara H. "Who Are the Part-Timers and What Are Colleges Doing or Them?" "Part-Time Faculty." <u>Current Issues on Higher Education</u>, No. 4, 1981, pp. 4-7.

Turner, Marjorie and Herbert E. Phillips, <u>The Care and Feeding of Part-Time Faculty.</u> Gaithersburg, Mp. Associated Faculty Press, 1981.

Witte, Stepehen P. and others, <u>A national Survey of College and University Writing Teachers</u>. Technical Report No. 4. Austin, TX: The University of Texas at Austin, 1982.

